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December 14, 2010

Kevin M. Kennedy, Ph.D., Assistant Executive Officer

California Air Resources Board

1001 I Street

P.O. Box 2815

Sacramento, California 95812

RE: Draft Cap and Trade Regulation

Dear Mr. Kennedy:

Small Business California (“SB-Cal”) urges the California Air Resources Board (“CARB”) to incorporate in the regulations adopting a Cap and Trade program explicit recognition of the key role California small businesses will play in achieving California’s climate action goals. 
SB-Cal was an early supporter of AB32 legislation and participated in making office visits to California legislators advocating for the legislation prior to its passage. We stated our support based on:

· Our strong preference towards addressing climate change through planning versus crisis management.

· Our support for matching emission reduction requirements with balancing incentives to encourage energy saving investments.

· Our belief that California small businesses will benefit by developing and delivering emissions reduction technologies for all markets including exports.
SB-Cal has been an active participant in AB32 policy development through our participation as a member on the ETAAC panel and through our testimony at CARB meetings during this process. CARB is to be commended for bringing California to this point in developing policies and programs to reduce greenhouse gas emissions.

CARB staff proposes that free allowances in the first compliance period be followed by auctions in the second and third, with specific recommendations on percentage allowance allocations based on assigned leakage risks.  
We believe the level of 100% free allocation for the first round is too high. SB-Cal agrees with opinions offered in other filed comments to CARB that refers to language submitted to CARB by the ETAAC Panel.  
“The level of free allocation proposed in the draft cap and trade rule will result in a huge wealth transfer from California’s consumers to the industrial sector.  In order to avoid this magnitude of corporate welfare, some part of this allowance value should be used to develop and promote low carbon-emitting industrial processes, as well as other societal benefits such as assistance transitioning for workers and small businesses.  
(see pages 2-6 and 2-7, (http://www.arb.ca.gov/cc/etaac/etaac.htm)
SB-Cal requests that CARB consider the suggestion offered below for the re-distribution of funds so as to help balance costs for businesses with effective incentives that will help accelerate progress towards emissions reductions.
Related to the October 2010 Draft Cap and Trade Regulation, SB-Cal offers the following recommendation:

1. CARB should include in any Cap and Trade Regulation it adopts language that explicitly recommends that allowance auction revenue deposited into the Air Pollution Control Fund be used to support access to capital mechanisms that will allow businesses to invest in energy efficiency and alternate transportation.  During the ETAAC process, SB-Cal worked to include utility on bill financing (OBF), as a major access to capital tool that can enable cash strapped businesses to lower their carbon emissions through energy saving investments.
While we are pleased to see these programs are now in place in most California utility service areas, there is a need for “bridge financing” for contractors to be able to afford to wait for payments from these utility programs which currently can stretch out 90-120 days.  We believe the most cost-effective way to facilitate this is to provide loan loss reserve funding that can act to lower the cost of bridge financing mechanisms for OBF and other financing tools.

SB-Cal looks forward to continuing to work with CARB and other State regulators on these and related matters. Please contact me with any questions or comments.
Regards,

Hank Ryan, Executive Director
Small Business California

2311 Taraval Street, San Francisco, CA 94116

415-680-2188
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